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We provide 24-hour emergency and healthcare services to more 
than five million people.

•	 An accident and emergency ambulance service which responds 
to 999 calls. This includes our communications centres in 
Wakefield and York where staff arrange the most appropriate 
response to meet patients’ needs, and our ambulance staff 
who go out to patients and provide immediate clinical care. 

•	 A non-emergency patient transport service which takes patients 
who are eligible for the service to and from their hospital 
appointments.

•	 A private and events service which includes medical cover for 
football matches, race meetings, concerts, festivals and so on. 
We also provide ambulance transport for private hospitals, 
corporations and individuals. You can call the private and 
events service on 01904 666098.

•	 A GP out-of-hours service which handles calls to some primary 
care trusts across Yorkshire and beyond.

•	 Commercial first-aid training services in our 
local community, approved by the 
Health and Safety Executive.  
We invest any profits we receive 
from providing these services back 
into Yorkshire Ambulance Service to 
improve patient care.  
For more information, contact our 
Commercial Training Department 
(email firstaid@yas.nhs.uk or phone 
0114 257 3405).

Profile of Yorkshire Ambulance ServiceWelcome

Welcome to our consultation document which sets out our plans to 

become an NHS foundation trust.

This means that we will have members of the public to help us shape 

the way that we provide and develop our services in the future and 

bring us closer to the communities we serve.

We hope this document will explain what an NHS foundation trust is 

and give you the opportunity to get involved by giving us your views 

and ideas on our plans and future direction.

We intend to highlight the significant benefits of becoming an NHS 

foundation trust and tell you what we have already done towards 

this.

We have included a number of questions in this document which 

we would like you to answer. Please let us have your response by 

4 December 2011. We will gather all the responses we receive and 

include them in a report which we will display on our website so 

that you can see how they have contributed to our plans.

Whether you are a member of the public, a patient, a member of 

staff, an NHS colleague or one of our many other stakeholders, we 

would very much like to hear from you. We also hope that you will 

choose to become a member of your local ambulance service, the 

Yorkshire Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust.

Find out more about our future plans and consultation at 

www.yas.nhs.uk/ourfutureplans. 

		


Della Cannings			


David Whiting 

		


Chairman			



Chief Executive 
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Patients 

used our non-
emergency patient 

transport service for 
over one million 

journeys in  
2010-11.

 
We  

employ more  
than 4,400 staff  
and have over  

3,500  
volunteers.

North Yorkshire

East Yorkshire

South Yorkshire

West Yorkshire

 
We are also 

measured for the  
quality of the clinical care we 

provide to patients with cardiac 
arrest, asthma, stroke, hypoglycaemia 
and ST elevation myocardial infarction 
(STEMI), which is a type of heart attack. 

We are consistently among the  
highest-performing ambulance  
services in these five national 

clinical performance  
indicators.

Did you know?
 

Our service 
covers almost 

6,000 square miles, 
from isolated moors 
and dales to built-up 
areas, coastline and 

inner cities.

We are the 
second largest 

provider of  
non-emergency  

transport in  
the UK.

 
In 2010-11,  

we received 725,349 
emergency and urgent calls 

(an average of over  
1,980 a day) and responded  

to 615,893 incidents  
(we categorised 240,347  

of these as immediately life-
threatening).  

 
The national 

target is to reach 
75% of life-threatening 

calls within eight minutes. At 
Yorkshire Ambulance Service 
we have been making steady 

improvements in our A&E 
performance and have been 

meeting this target.  

 
Our Patient 

Transport Service 
Communications  
Centre dealt with  
over 243,000 calls  

in 2010-11.



 W  orking together for patients

 E  veryone counts

C  ommitment to quality of care

A  lways compassionate

R  espect and dignity

E  nhancing and improving lives

We always give the highest level of clinical care

We work with others to give the best care we can

We act with openness, honesty and integrity - listening to 
and acting on feedback from patients, staff and partners

Our staff are professional, dedicated and caring

We treat everyone with dignity, courtesy and respect

We continuously seek out improvements

Our values are as follows:Our mission is as follows:

Our vision is as follows:

Mission, vision and values

‘Saving lives, caring for you’

‘To provide an ambulance service  
for Yorkshire which is continuously 
improving patient care, high  
performing, always learning and  
delivers value for money’
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We have seen calls to our service increase over  
the years. We know that sometimes people  
don’t need an emergency ambulance,  
but often they don’t know how else to  
get the help they need.

That is why we plan to support a different option - a 111 number 
for calls that are less urgent than 999 calls. 

This is part of a national programme to make sure there is an 
alternative to 999. To make this happen for the people of  
Yorkshire and the Humber, we will be bidding for this service, 
which is due to start in April 2013.  

This will improve access to our services for patients, and also 
protects the 999 service so that we can get to patients with more 
serious illnesses and injuries, who need a fast response, more 
quickly in the future. 

111 number

Our priorities

We have identified the following priorities as ways in 
which we can develop our service to continue to improve 
over time.

To help us achieve our vision, we have started our journey to 
become an NHS foundation trust. This will give us more freedom 
from central government control and will mean that we can make 
more independent decisions about the way we provide and 
develop our services. Our ‘members’ (who will be staff, patients 
and members of the public) will influence our decisions to make 
sure they will benefit our local communities.

We want to grow and develop our services so that we can 
continue to provide high-quality patient care. To do this, we need 
to understand how the healthcare needs of our patients and the 
population are changing. Whether patients have a life-threatening 
injury or illness, a complex medical or long-term condition or just 
a healthcare enquiry about a less serious condition, we need to 
support them in the right way and provide the right advice and 
clinical response.  

Our journey

Our plans for the future

Have your say. 
See the 
questionnaire  
on the inside 
back cover 
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Over the next five years, we will focus on three main areas which 
are linked to improving the clinical outcomes for patients who use 
our service. These are related to patients who have had a stroke,  
a cardiac arrest or ST elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI), 
which is a type of heart attack.

We know that it is important to get to patients quickly if they are 
having a cardiac arrest or STEMI, but we also know that the 
survival rates for these patients depend on the quality of the care 
they receive. We have seen improvements in the numbers of 
patients who survive a cardiac arrest, but we think we can 
improve this further. Our priorities are to:

•	 develop our resuscitation training programme for qualified 
Yorkshire Ambulance Service clinicians

•	 continue to educate the public in basic life support and 
increase the number of community first responders who can 
start to treat patients immediately, particularly in rural areas; 
and 

•	 continue to support the use of automated external 
defibrillation devices which can be used by people in the 
community with limited training. These are used to deliver a 
shock to the heart of a patient who is in cardiac arrest to try to 
regain a normal heart rhythm.

Stroke is the single largest cause of disability in adults. Care for 
people who have had a stroke has significantly improved since 
2005, but again we think that we can improve this further.    
For patients who are having a stroke, it is important to recognise 
the symptoms quickly, so patients can receive treatment and 
access specialist stroke centres quickly.  

Our priorities are to make sure that our staff and the public are 
trained to recognise the symptoms of stroke early, as highlighted 
by the national FAST campaign, and we will work across the 
healthcare community to make sure we can take patients to the 
most appropriate treatment centre.

Improving clinical outcomes

Do you support 
our plans for 
the future?  

Major trauma is a serious and life-threatening physical injury 
which often happens following an accident.  Patients need 
emergency access to a wide range of clinical services and expertise 
24 hours a day, seven days a week as getting the right care at the 
right time is crucial to survival. Our service is the first step for 
patients who need expert clinical care.  

We are committed to working with all areas of the healthcare 
system to improve the early identification of major trauma, 
increase our expert emergency clinical response and make the 
best use of major trauma centres.

We will be placing a senior paramedic in our communications 
centre to decide which calls are major trauma cases, and will work 
with trauma clinicians to co-ordinate the most appropriate 
response.  We will be providing 
skilled doctors and 
paramedics 24 hours a 
day, seven days a 
week with expertise 
in the        
treatment major 
trauma patients 
receive before 
they arrive at 
hospital. 
Patients will be 
taken to the 
designated 
major trauma 
centres by road or 
air ambulance.

Major trauma
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3. Why do you want to be an  
NHS foundation trust?

2. What difference will it make to me  
if the ambulance service becomes an  
NHS foundation trust?
By becoming an NHS foundation trust, we will still have to meet 
national targets for responding to 999 emergency calls and 
providing high quality clinical standards. We will continue to work 
in line with NHS principles, but will have more freedom to make 
our own decisions about how we are run.

You will be able to share your views about the way in which we 
run our organisation, and we will listen to your ideas on our 
future plans. You will be helping us to improve our services. We 
will make decisions locally based on the views of staff and local 
communities. Following the agreement of our commissioners,  
we will be able to invest money back into developing local services. 

Becoming an NHS foundation trust will give us more freedom to 
decide how to run and deliver services. We also expect to see the 
following benefits if we become an NHS foundation trust:

•	 Becoming a membership organisation will develop our 
approach to listening to our key stakeholders and asking for 
their views. We will also look for new ways to actively involve 
people in our decision-making.

•	 More financial flexibility will allow us to look at wider funding 
options for our work.

NHS foundation trusts are membership organisations that are free 
from central government control. If NHS foundation trusts make a 
profit from providing their services, they can invest this back into 
their services. NHS foundation trusts also have more freedom to 
borrow for capital projects such as new buildings.  

We will need to run our services more efficiently and focus more 
closely on how we manage our finances. Our income will have to 
be the same as what we spend or, better still, be a little higher 
than what we spend so we can use the extra to fund future 
projects to benefit our patients.

NHS foundation trusts have to deliver on 
national targets and standards like 
the rest of the NHS, but they 
are free to decide how they 
achieve this. There is an 
independent regulator 
called Monitor to 
protect the public 
interest.  

1. What are NHS foundation trusts?

More about NHS foundation trusts

NHS foundation trusts are a new way of managing the NHS. 
Each NHS foundation trust will be slightly different in how 
it is run, but here is a brief guide about these NHS trusts.

Have your say. 
See the 
questionnaire  
on the inside 
back cover 
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7. How are NHS foundation trusts regulated?
As with all other NHS organisations, the Care Quality Commission 
inspects NHS foundation trusts against national standards and 
produces a yearly performance rating for each trust. The 
independent regulator of NHS foundation trusts, Monitor, receives 
copies of these inspection reports and, if a trust is failing to meet 
the Care Quality Commission’s standards, decides what action is 
needed. 

Monitor’s role is to give NHS foundation 
trusts the freedom they need to 
meet local needs, while 
protecting the interests of 
the public. Normally, 
Monitor will not need 
to take any action. 
However, it does 
have the power to 
step in if an NHS 
foundation trust 
finds itself in 
difficulty or is 
not operating 
properly.

No. Foundation trusts are part of the NHS and are committed to 
its main principles of treating NHS patients, free of charge, in line 
with their medical needs.

In general, NHS foundation trusts have continued to work with 
other NHS partners in the best interests of patients.  That is what 
we want to do. They remain part of the public service.

No. By law, NHS foundation trusts must use their assets to promote 
their main purpose which is to provide NHS care to NHS patients - 
free care based on people’s needs, not their ability to pay. 

The financial situation for all trusts continues to be challenging 
and we cannot expect to receive extra income simply by becoming 
an NHS foundation trust. Although we can borrow money to 
invest, we would need to be able to repay the loan with interest.  
However, becoming an NHS foundation trust does mean that if 
we become more efficient and get our strategy right, we will gain 
money to invest in clinical innovation and better services for 
patients, which is what we all want.

Planning our services on a five-year cycle will give us more 
flexibility, but it will also mean we need to be more careful with 
our money.

4. Are foundation trusts outside the NHS?

5. Are NHS foundation trusts a way  
to privatise ambulance services?

6. Will becoming an NHS foundation trust 
mean you have more money for services?
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Members will work with us to represent their local communities  
or groups and tell us about their needs. They will be represented 
by a Council of Governors (some governors will be 
elected and some will be appointed) which will 
work with the Board of Directors to influence 
how we develop and provide services in 
the future.

Becoming a member of the Trust means 
you can get involved in the decisions 
we make and you will have the 
opportunity to influence the way we 
develop our services. 

We are hoping that our members will 
include members of the public and our staff.  
We understand that some people will want to be 
more involved than others and you will be able to be involved as 
much or as little as you want.

•	 We will keep members informed about our organisation and 
how it is developing.

•	 Members will tell us about the needs and views of the local 
community.

•	 We will discuss our future plans for services with members.

•	 Members will be able to vote in elections to appoint 
representatives to the Council of Governors.

•	 Members will be able to put their name forward for election to 
serve on the Council of Governors.

•	 Members will take part in focus groups to help us understand 
more about important issues such as patients’ experiences.

10. What will members do?

How do you 
think we  
should 
encourage 
people to 
become 
members and 
governors?

8. Will becoming an NHS foundation trust 
mean more bureaucracy?
It should mean less bureaucracy. We will no longer be supervised 
day-to-day by our strategic health authority and the Department 
of Health. The public interest will be protected by the regulator, 
Monitor, which will check that we run the services we have to run 
by law, that our finances are sound, and that we manage 
ourselves properly. They will be much less concerned with the 
detailed decisions we make on services.

One of the benefits of becoming an NHS foundation trust is that 
we will be responsible for our own decisions. We will set up a 
Council of Governors to represent our members and work with 
the Board of Directors on our plans for the future. We think 
talking and listening to our patients and local people is a positive 
step forward. 

The Government has said that all NHS 
trusts will become NHS foundation 
trusts, or be part of one. If we are not 
able to become an NHS foundation 
trust on our own we will be merged 
with, or taken over by, an existing 
NHS foundation trust. This would 
mean we would lose our 
independence and the focus of the 
organisation on providing a quality 
ambulance service for Yorkshire. We 
would have to compete for funding and 
resources with a range of other services in a 
much larger organisation.

9. What happens if you don’t become  
an NHS foundation trust?
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Do you agree 
with the  
minimum age  
of governors 
should be 16?

We are proposing the following four constituencies for members 
of the public which match the four areas we serve in Yorkshire. 

•	 East Yorkshire

•	 North Yorkshire

•	 South Yorkshire

•	 West Yorkshire

Members of the public who want to become members will join 
the public constituency for their area. They will be able to stand 
for and represent that area or vote for their governor to represent 
them on the Council of Governors.

Public constituencies

Do you agree 
with the 
proposed 
public 
constituencies?  

Everybody who lives in the Yorkshire area and is over the age  
of 16 will be able to become a member free of charge.  
Members will belong to one of four public constituencies 
depending on where they live. 

We want our members to reflect the varied background of the 
people we serve. This means we will welcome anyone aged 16 
and above and from all areas and all backgrounds.

All of our permanent employees, and people on contracts of  
more than 12 months will be eligible to become members.  
We are proposing an ‘opt-out’ scheme which means that all 
eligible staff will automatically become members unless they tell 
us they do not want to join. Staff will join one of two staff 
constituencies covering front-line staff and support staff.

Front-line staff will include everyone who provides direct patient 
care, whether face-to-face or over the phone. This will include all 
our A&E clinical staff and Patient Transport Service staff working 
on vehicles and at reception centres. It also covers our phone-
based services including staff who take our 999 calls and decide 
on the most appropriate response to best meet patients’ needs. 
About three-quarters of our staff are classed as front-line staff.

Support staff will include people who work for our fleet and 
estates departments, finance, IT, administrative support and other 
services who do not provide direct patient care. 

Who can be public members?

Who can be staff members?

Do you agree 
with the  
minimum age  
of 16 for  
membership? 

Do you agree 
with the split 
between  
front-line and 
support staff?  

North Yorkshire

East Yorkshire

South Yorkshire

West Yorkshire
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•	 Thirteen public governors

These will be elected by members in the four constituencies - 
six from West Yorkshire, three from South Yorkshire, two from 
North Yorkshire and two from East Yorkshire. These numbers 
reflect the population sizes in the four areas.

•	 Four staff governors 

These will be elected by staff - three from front-line staff and 
one from support staff. Again this is based on the numbers of 
people in each group.

•	 Seven appointed governors  

These will be from organisations that reflect the important 
day-to-day working relationships that allow us to do our job. 
Two appointed governors will be from the local primary care 
trusts, two from local councils, and one each from the local 
police, a hospital with an emergency department and a local 
mental health trust. When it is time to invite organisations to 
appoint these governors, we will keep in mind the need to 
balance the four areas of Yorkshire and the needs of built-up 
and rural communities.

Do you agree 
with our 
proposals 
for how the 
Council of 
Governors will 
be made up?  

We propose that the Council of Governors will have 24 members, 
made up of the following:

Members who join the NHS foundation trust will be able to  
stand as governors, or elect someone else to be a governor.  
The governors, along with some governors we appoint, will form 
the Council of Governors. We believe that if you are old enough 
and responsible enough to be a member, you should also be able 
to stand for the Council of Governors, so we are proposing that 
the minimum age for governors should also be 16.

Anybody who is a member of the NHS foundation trust will be 
able to stand as a governor, as long as they have never been 
violent or abusive to NHS staff and are not bankrupt.

The duties of the Council of Governors include:

•	 appointing the Chairman and other non-executive directors;

•	 approving the appointment of the chief executive;

•	 appointing the auditors;

•	 considering the annual report and accounts 
every year;

•	 being consulted on the 
development of our future plans; 
and

•	 involving local communities in 
our plans for the future.

The Council of Governors

Do you agree 
that the  
minimum age  
of governors 
should be 16?

20
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The Council of Governors will be chaired by the Chairman of the  
Trust. 

The Board of Directors

The Board of Directors is responsible for the day-to-day management 
of the Trust and its strategic development, including:

•	 planning our strategy - vision, values, strategic plans and decisions;

•	 making sure we take responsibility for our actions and decisions - 
aiming for excellent performance and high quality services;

•	 shaping the culture of our organisation - focusing on patients, 
promoting our values and putting them into practice; and

•	 working with stakeholders, from both within and outside our 
organisation, to support delivery of our aims and objectives.

We propose that the Board should be made up of:

•	 up to seven non-executive directors plus the Chairman; and

•	 six executive directors including a chief executive and director of 
finance. One of the six executive directors will have to be a 
registered doctor and one a registered nurse.

The Council of Governors will appoint the Chairman and the  
non-executive directors.

The chief executive and other executive directors, who manage the 
service on a day-to-day basis, will be appointed by the Chairman and 
the other non-executive directors.

Have your say
There are a number of ways in which you can take part in this 
consultation process.

You can fill in the short questionnaire opposite and return it to us 
by 4 December 2011. 

Or, you can email your comments to foundationtrust@yas.nhs.uk 
or visit our website at www.yas.nhs.uk/ourfutureplans and fill in 
the questionnaire online.
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1. Please tell us a little about yourself 

As part of our consultation we need to record where 
you live and some information about you. This is to 
show we are consulting as widely as possible across 
Yorkshire and the people who live here.

Your postcode:

Date of birth (dd/mm/yyyy):

Are you: male?           female? 

 3. Your chance to become a member

To help make our organisation a strong NHS 
foundation trust, we need to recruit members from 
across the area and from all walks of life. You can 
become part of the NHS foundation trust right now - 
just fill in your details below and we will do the rest. 
There are no fees or costs associated with joining.  

Would you like to become a member?

Yes             No 

First name:

Surname:

Address:

Postcode:

Email

Home phone:

Mobile:

Please tick this box      if you do not want your name 
and constituency to appear on the public register. 

We hold information in line with the Data Protection 
Act. We will not sell or release this information to 
anybody else. We will only use the information to 
contact you about our organisation, membership or 
other health issues, and will store and process it in line 
with the Data Protection Act 1998.

I apply to be a member of Yorkshire Ambulance 
Service NHS Trust and agree to keep to the rules of 
the organisation.

I give you permission to process my information.

Your signature:

Date:

Or, you can register your interest on-line at  
www.yas.nhs.uk/ourfutureplans and then  
go to the ‘Get Involved’ section.

We will be publishing the results of the consultation 
early in 2012. If you want us to contact you with 
these, please fill in your details above and tick here.

Which of the following ethnic groups do 
you belong to? Please tick one box only.

4

White - British

White - Irish

White - other (please give details) 

Mixed - white and black African

Mixed - white and Asian

Mixed - other (please give details) 

Asian - Indian

Asian - Pakistani

Asian - Bangladeshi

Asian - other (please give details) 
	

Black or black British - Caribbean

Black or black British - African

Black or black British - other

Chinese

Other (please give details) 

Which of the following are you?

A member of the public

A member of staff

Do you support our plans for the future?  Yes      No  

Comments: 

Do you agree with the minimum age of 16 for membership?  Yes      No  

Comments: 

Do you agree that the minimum age of governors should be 16?  Yes      No   

Comments: 

Do you agree with the proposed public constituencies?  Yes      No  

Comments: 

Do you agree with the split between front-line and support staff?  Yes      No  

Comments: 

Do you agree with our proposals for how the Council of Governors will be made up?  

Yes      No  

Comments: 

How do you think we should encourage people to become members and governors? 

Comments: 

Do you have any other comments?  Yes      No  

Comments: 

2. Questions we would like you to consider

If responding on behalf of an organisation  
(please tell us which organisation): 
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M O I S T E N  H E R E



What happens next?
After the consultation is completed in December 2011, we will 
analyse the results and present the feedback to our Board. The 
Board will then consider the suggestions and decide if we should 
make any changes to our plans.

We will publish the results of our public consultation along with 
any changes we have made as a result.

The consultation will form part of our application to become an 
NHS foundation trust which will go to the Department of Health 
in the summer of 2012.

Contact details

Write to:  

Foundation Trust Membership Officer  
Yorkshire Ambulance Service NHS Trust  
Springhill 2, Brindley Way 
Wakefield 41 Business Park 
Wakefield, West Yorkshire  
WF2 0XQ

Phone: 01924 584567

Email: foundationtrust@yas.nhs.uk

Thank you for taking the time to fill in this form. We appreciate 
your support.

If you would prefer this document in a different 
format such as another language, in large print,  
in Braille or on audio tape, please contact our 
corporate communications department at our 
headquarters.

Email: corp-comms@yas.nhs.uk 

Phone: 0845 124 1241
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